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I had the privilege of working with Anita and her husband Gordon on business and human rights issues from 1997 onwards.  By this time she was already the icon and symbolic of what had never really been seen before: the CEO activist. 
In the tributes of the last day, the word 'inspiration' reoccurs as a common theme.  The Body Shop, founded in Brighton in 1976, started campaigning in the early 1980s initially on animal welfare and environmental issues.  The first human rights campaign came with Amnesty International in 1988 to mark the 40th Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Next came campaigns on Indigenous Peoples and then the support for Ken Saro-Wiwa and his struggle in Nigeria from 1993.  The murder of Ken Saro-Wiwa and other Ogoni leaders at the hands of the Abacha regime in 1995 was a personal blow to Anita and Gordon - as well as to the staff and customers of The Body Shop, that had campaigned for their release.  

The late 1990s maintained the focus on Nigeria (and campaigns against corporate complicity there) but also saw a wide range of global activities in support of human rights through the Community Trade programme, Children on the Edge in the former Yugoslavia, Burma, indigenous peoples in Brazil, asylum-seekers in Europe and The Body Shop Human Rights Award (the first to focus on economic, social and cultural rights with a Jury chaired by Professor Philip Alston).  

When the company came to commemorate the 50th Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights in 1998, three million customers across 34 countries gave their thumbprints to support imprisoned human rights defenders.

It was in her house that the concept of the Business Leaders Initiative on Human Rights (BLIHR) was first developed in late 2002 together with her and Gordon.  Her energy, inspiration, humour, passion, irreverence and bloody-mindedness helped create the space in which much has developed.  She was perhaps the first CEO ever to put the words business and human rights into the same sentence.

Many will pay respects to Anita and she will be with us in the business and human rights field for decades to come.  It is perhaps fitting that as we come to think how to commemorate the 60th Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights next year, we should also celebrate Anita.  She was frustrated that so much in mainstream business was so slow to change, even for that matter her own company.  She did not suffer fools gladly nor accept our excuses about priorities and the need to develop the business case for human rights methodically.  Her impatience will also be greatly missed.
